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CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Hamry called the meeting to order at 2:35 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Hamry led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS

MINUTES OF THE  
Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Tsang seconded the motion to approve the MEETING


minutes of the May 9, 2007 regular meeting.

MOTION PASSED

SETTING DIRECTION/ VISION

2007-2008 Pierce College Operating Budget

Ms. Wiszmann described the following budget development process:

· Alignment with:

-SBCTC Strategic Directions

-Accreditation Self-study

-Board’s Expected Outcomes

· Based on agreed-upon values and principles

· District Policy and Governance Cabinet served budget oversight role

· Reflects input of employees

Ms. Wiszmann provided the board with several of the features of the 2007-2008 budget:

· There are significant cuts to the base

· Significant new investment in student success

· Investment choices driven by accreditation self-study

· Investment choices also driven by complex targeted funding streams from the state

In the coming year it has been proposed to spend from reserves for critical one-time costs that include:

· Cascade Core relocation costs

· Master Planning and design submittal

· Upgrade IT infrastructure to support re-hosting

· Child Development start up costs

· Affirmation Action plans

· Document imaging

· HR Applicant tracking

· Fort Steilacoom Health Education Center equipment

· Exempt compensation plan

These one-time costs will cost approximately $438,423.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that many people and many hours went into developing this years’ budget. She introduced and thanked the members of the budget development team. These folks met every week for many months. The members of the team are:

All members of Executive team serve on the budget team

Bill VonHasslen- Budget Analyst & WPEA Representative

Beth Norman- PCFT Representative

Nancy Houck- Student Services 

Sharon Hardin- District Instruction

Melanie Boss- Extended Learning

Arlis Davick- Puyallup

BOARD ACTION 2007-18 2007-2008 Pierce College Operating Budget

Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Tsang seconded the motion to adopt the 2007-2008 Pierce College Operating budget as presented.






MOTION PASSED

Mr. Gaspard thanked everyone for his or her hard work, input and time spent on budget development. He is very pleased that when compared to other institutions our size, Pierce College does a better job at putting our money towards instruction. As an institution we keep our administrative costs in check and have even lowered those expenses. We are doing the rights things on behalf of our students and faculty.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Review of Self-study Standard Six-Governance & Administration

Dr. Gilchrist gave some background information on how the committee was structured and how data was gathered and how the Standard Six report was written. She stated that standard committees could decide how and where they gathered their data from. Dr. Gilchrist stated that across the board the steering committee felt that each of the committees over utilized the survey instrument. It was designed to be used as a tool, it was a balloon to float on to say what could we learn from the information and where are we missing information and where are there red flags, it was not meant to be final data. It was not meant to indict as much as to inform. Dr. Gilchrist took responsibility for the instrument, it was not perfect, it was meant to be a research tool and to gather information. It was a first try and work will continue to refine it for future use. She introduced the co-chairs for Standard six, which are Dr. Roya Sabeti and Dr. Walt Sommers.

Dr. Sommers stated that the following people are part of the Standard Six committee:

Karen Harding, Faculty

RuthAnn Hatchett, Associate Director of Development/Foundation

Beth Norman, Faculty

Marlene Ignacio, Faculty

Tana Hasart, President Puyallup

Jan Bucholz, Vice President Human Resources

Bob Mohrbacher, Division Chair, Business and Humanities Division

Julie Anderson, WPEA Representative

David Hamry, Board Member

Dr. Sommers reported that the following outcomes and criteria were used to write the report:

Outcome: Assure clarity and inclusiveness in decision-making and governance in order to build a foundation of respect and openness to change, implement effective actions, and foster a strong sense of community in fulfillment of the District mission.

Criteria for Success: 

1. The Board of Trustees assures institutional direction and quality.

2. Roles and responsibilities in the shared governance system, including those of employee groups and students, are well defined, clearly communicated, and reflected in practice.

3. The organizational structure and administrative leadership facilitates fulfillment of the District mission.

Dr. Sabeti shared the following strengths and challenges identified in the self-study chapters:

Strengths:

1. The Board of Trustees adoption of the Carver Policy Governance approach and development of the Expected Outcomes Policies.

2. Faculty, staff, students, and administration have numerous opportunities to be actively involved in governance.

3. Visibility and level of engagement of the Board of Trustees in campus and statewide endeavors.

4. Re-engagement and re-organization of Cabinet

5. Improvement in transparence of decision-making processes as evidenced by the 2007 budget development

Challenges:

1. Defining roles and responsibilities of District Administrators within the matrix organization framework so as to optimally meet the Expected Outcomes Policies

2. Dissemination of information and decisions in a timely manner.

3. Strengthen opportunities for faculty, staff, and student to influence decision-making.

4. Regularly reviewing and updating policies and procedures.

5. Systematic administrator evaluations

6. Continuing to work on the openness and transparency of communication and decision-making processes in order to ensure a strong-shared governance system.

In closing Dr. Gilchrist stated that it is the responsibility of the steering committee to finalize the report and create a report in one voice. The steering committee works by consensus and when there are questions they go back to the committees for clarity. It will be the reasonability of the steering committee for the final content of the report.

Input on Shared Governance

Mr. Hamry stated that two letters have been received from the faculty group. The Board has asked that research be done on the issues presented in the letters. The board has asked the two Presidents to provide written response to the these issues and the following letters where read:

June 11, 2007

Dear Pierce College Board of Trustees Chair and Members:

I am writing to provide clarification and my perspective on several of the issues raised in the recent PCFT letter to the Board, dated May 31, 2007.  

I am very concerned with the PCFT’s characterization of concerns as policy issues.  In the list of items that were specifically outlined in their letter, there is not a single issue that raises itself to the policy level.  Rather, the items mentioned fall into two categories: working conditions, or contractual issues. Pierce College District has mechanisms in place for working through each of the issues that have been raised.  

Second, I am dismayed by the letter’s tone in relation to Dr. Johnson’s leadership style, attitudes and actions toward faculty impeding healthy collegial processes and shared governance.  While I have only been at Pierce College for approximately seventeen months, I can most assuredly say that this administration under Dr. Johnson’s leadership and direction is the most open and receptive college administration that I have had the good fortune with which to work and learn.  While the team was coming together last year, we made some mistakes along the way.  Most of these were in our ability to communicate clearly and at the most appropriate time.  These were mistakes that were made, acknowledged, apologized for and learned from by the entire executive team.  Dr. Johnson even pointed out these areas in her own self-evaluation to the Board of Trustees last summer.  Changes in how we communicate within our own team and with our internal and external constituencies occurred from our own and others assessments of our effectiveness.  Dr. Johnson expanded the College Cabinet and changed the administrative members on the team in an effort to further representation of students, staff, faculty, and administration in the policy development and approval process of the college.  

In the first letter from college faculty to the Board of Trustees, not dated, but delivered at the Board meeting, the letter stated that the Executive Team expressed no interest in continuing discussions with the faculty to look for solutions to problems expressed to us.  This is not what was indicated to the PCFT Executive Team.  At the time of the second meeting, the PCFT Executive Team expressed an interest in meeting with a subset of the Executive Team to continue the conversation regarding shared governance.  The response from the Executive Team was twofold: one, we did not believe that holding meetings with only the PCFT Executive Team was addressing the concerns about shared governance with the entire or even a representative segment of the college, and two, that we would continue the broadening of the discussion through an expanded cabinet structure and through continued use of the committee structures on the campus.  Both of these actions have occurred, as well as the expansion of the budget group to include specific representation by the PCFT and the WPEA.  The Executive Team has significantly increased the effort and attention we are putting into getting representatives to the table to discuss operational and policy issues.

Finally, I would like to respond to the numbered concerns in the letter dated May 31, 2007.

1. The CNE and CIS faculty first heard about their program status and loss of stipends in an all-college meeting.  This is not factually accurate.  Faculty stipends had been under discussion for many years prior to the stipends being removed.  The former Vice President for Extended Learning and the former Vice President for Learning and Student Success had several conversations with the faculty about the possibility of stipends going away and the discussion was had in my presence with their division chair who also said that this had been an ongoing discussion.  Additionally, the former VPLSS also indicated that along with the division chair, the CNE program had been under consideration and had been discussed with the faculty member previously.   Subsequently, the CNE program was not cut and no other CIS program was proposed.  

Two faculty members did leave Pierce College.  One left the state as her husband received a job offer and the other one accepted a position with a much higher salary.  Subsequently, we have just replaced the CNE position and we have a faculty member on a one-year contract as we begin a program viability study on database management due to low enrollment.

2. Creation of the Transitional Education Division and the future of the Business Division.

The Transitional Education Division was created before Dr. Johnson was the chancellor.  While not all parties agreed to this model, the transitional education division has flourished and grown significantly in FTE under this new approach.  

The Business Division was one of the areas where I have previously stated that mistakes were made in the budget process last year.  I will accept complete responsibility for this mistake.  In my position as a new president, I did not probe deeply enough when the dissolution of the Business Division was offered up during the budget process last year.  I did ask if this had been discussed and was told yes and there was even a plan in place for the movement of programs and faculty to other divisions.  I was also assured that this conversation had come up the year before.  After it was announced as a possible cut, there was a huge outcry.  Dr. Johnson requested that I do the follow up and come back to the Executive Team with a recommendation.  I did follow up work with administration, faculty and classified staff and came to the conclusion that dissolving the Business Division would not be in the best interests of the College.  Dr. Johnson fully supported this decision.  At no time did she direct me in what outcome should occur.  

As far as I know, there are no issues pending in regard to the Business Division.

3. Hiring of two one-year, full-time faculty in the summer of 2006.

Two faculty were hired for one-year full-time faculty positions in the summer of 2006.  One was at Ft. Steilacoom, the database programming position I referred to earlier.  We had a late departure of a faculty member and the VPLSS and the Business Division Chair sent forward to me a recommendation for hire.  I supported the recommendation.  After the fact, it was brought to my attention that I hadn’t followed the usual hiring process for a one-year faculty member.  I acknowledged to the PCFT President that I made a mistake and as the Chief Academic Officer it was my responsibility to see that our hiring procedures were followed.  I assured Ms. Norman that it would not happen again.  It has not and we just completed the full process of hiring a one-year temporary for database programming for next year. 

As to the second faculty position mentioned here, it was a one-year counselor position at Puyallup and there was full committee participation and the process was followed.

4. Classroom Assignment Program R-25

R-25 is a software program for room scheduling, which impacts all facilities scheduling for the campus.  The decision to move forward with R-25 was made before Dr. Johnson was the Chancellor.  All contractual obligations for faculty room assignments and even faculty preferences are accommodated by R-25. I believe that there has been representative faculty involvement on the implementation team.

5. Part-Time Faculty Force

This task force was created under the direction of Dr. Johnson when she was the Chief Academic Officer and many strides have been made.  This task force has met several times since I have been here and work has been accomplished.  There is a draft of Priority Consideration language that has been presented to the committee and changes are being incorporated.   Scheduling meetings has been a challenge this year with all of the accreditation committee meetings; however, progress is still being made.  Part-time faculty are invited to participate in all of the work of the college and their voice is always welcome to all committees.

6. The development of College in the High School is being pursued as a way to lessen the impact of Running Start on our campuses, particularly Puyallup.  This event has been spearheaded by a Puyallup faculty member and has been brought to CLASS as an agenda item for input.  Representation from faculty has been requested so that all issues are considered before a procedure can be developed.  We are not implementing College in the High School at this point as we are working with faculty and staff to develop the appropriate procedures.  Again, this is not an issue that Chancellor Johnson has dealt with.  This is a completely campus driven initiative in response to community and campus needs.

7. Parking Fees

During the budget presentations last year, a recommendation came forward from the Executive Team to institute a parking fee for administrative staff and to consider negotiating with the faculty and classified staff in upcoming contracts to pay a parking fee.  This recommendation met with heavy opposition and due to the heavy workload of facilities and operations this year, we have not been able to get back to this issue.  In the meantime, there was no proposal on the table to institute parking fees without input from affected personnel.

8. Program and Department Review Committee

This compensation review committee has not been able to bring forward a united recommendation to the Executive Team.  We know that this is an area in need of attention and will be working in the next academic year to resolve the issues inherent in compensation for work outside the faculty contract.  This is an issue that should be taken to the labor-management team for resolution. It is not an issue that is on the Chancellor’s level.

9. Cascade Core Renovation

There has been ample opportunity for input on the Cascade Core Renovation project.  This project has been in the works since 1995 and has been through various stages of planning from being included in several master facilities planning documents to being included in most education and facilities planning committee meetings over the last five to seven years.  The educational and facilities planning committee is comprised of representative faculty, students, staff, and administration.  Additionally, as the Cascade Core moving plans have taken place for Phase I, there have been many conversations and input from impacted programs, faculty, and staff.  I have been involved in many of these conversations and know of many changes that have been made due to input of impacted employees.  While some of these changes are difficult and not all concerns can be accommodated, input was solicited, heard, and responded to as much as possible without stopping the process of moving forward with the Cascade Core Renovation.

I am concerned about the perception by some faculty members that the administration is not participating in shared governance.  As I stated earlier, this is the most open team of administrators I have ever worked with.  We need to continue to develop processes that allow for appropriate input from all constituencies of the college community and still have the ability to move projects forward.  We have been able to tackle some of these areas and have made significant progress.  There are still many areas that need further attention.  However, there is no one person in this District that should be singled out for the issues that we are facing.  It will take all of us working together to ensure the success of our students, faculty, and staff at Pierce College.  Thank you for this opportunity to respond.  

Denise R. Yochum

President

Pierce College Ft. Steilacoom

June 13, 2007

Mr. David Hamry, Chair

Pierce College Board of Trustees

Pierce College

Dear Mr. Hamry and Members of the Board:

This letter is being provided to the Board of Trustees in order to add insight and information following your receipt of the May 31, 2007 correspondence from the Pierce College Federation of Teachers.  Over the past several months I have noted an increase in concerns on the part of PCFT that fails to correlate with my own experience and knowledge.  These concerns also clearly fall within the category of “operations” versus policy.  My letter closes respectfully making two requests.

In addressing the specific content of the May 31 letter, here is some additional information that may be helpful to the board:

1. It is accurate to state that the CNE and CIS faculty learned about the potential changes to their programs in an all-college meeting.  This information followed several months of discussion regarding decreases in technology program enrollments, difficulty recruiting students, and the need for district-wide budget reductions.  

While it is accurate to note that two of the affected faculty left Pierce College, both of these faculty listed a range of issues that led to their departure.  In the case of the Puyallup faculty member, notification of the elimination of a teaching stipend was provided prior to the open meeting.  The Puyallup faculty member received a verbal apology following the open meeting discussion from both lead administrators (myself and Mary Chikwinya).  In addition, I also furnished a written apology.   As a result of this situation I made and have maintained a commitment to ensuring that adequate preliminary discussion takes place should similar program discussions occur in the future.  In my opinion, the status of this issue should be listed as addressed and resolved.

2. The assertion that a one-year, full-time faculty member was hired outside the procedures of the college is inaccurate with respect to the Puyallup campus.  Last spring we declared one search as failed (the process did not result in a hire), and then worked directly with the division chair and supervisor to hire a one-year, full-time faculty member until another search could be mounted.  Original screening committee members who were available were afforded an opportunity to interview candidates for this temporary position.  The inclusion of these committee members was afforded in order to further expand a process that does not require their involvement.  Portraying this step as something that circumvented established hiring procedures is an inaccurate representation, when, in fact, the administration afforded a greater level of shared decision-making than is required.

3. The Classroom Assignment Program (R-25) is a technology adaptation of our current, manual classroom scheduling process.  Regular updates about this project are provided at division meetings.  This application in no way diminishes flexibility for classroom requests, response to teaching needs, or limits any other right afforded to faculty.  PCFT fails to identify how this technology changes current practice and should be required to provide evidence of any perceived negative impact directly to the administration.

4. Faculty leaders are developing the College in the High School model under the guidance of Beth Stevens, English faculty member in Puyallup.  It is accurate to note that not all faculty appear to be supportive of this model, but there are a number who wish to explore its potential.  Status reports are provided at each division meeting.  It is inaccurate to state that there is insufficient faculty and PCFT involvement.  No request or action has been made to expand the membership of this faculty group (in fact, any faculty member who wishes to do so may participate) and no contractual concerns have been raised.

5. The story regarding parking fees is short:  they were proposed, there was a negative reaction from employees, there was an apology offered, and the proposal was withdrawn.  Given workload, enrollment challenges, and budget development priorities the study of this issue is being given the appropriate priority on the list of important efforts.

There are many interpretations of the status of the items above.  My opinion is one of many but, I believe, represents the views of the majority.  With these explanations I would offer my two requests:

1. It is imperative that the Board work to establish a definition of shared governance that will be applied across the district in order to guide decision-making and participation.  Lack of a consistent definition leaves much open to interpretation, a factor that appears to be at the heart of the current debate.  It also fails to provide a method to evaluate whether shared governance is, in fact, occurring.

2. Please avoid “targeted” performance evaluations for any employee of our district.  The administrative leadership of Pierce College is one of the most committed, ethical, and skilled groups with whom I have worked.  

Members are willing to deal with very difficult and often controversial problems.  We work to conduct inclusive processes that actively engage our district constituency in decision-making, affording multiple opportunities for opinions and knowledge to be shared.  Most importantly, the leadership team is a group of individuals who are willing to acknowledge mistakes, learn, and adopt new behaviors in order to advance Pierce College.  Evaluations of performance should be guided by the board and conducted in an open manner, engaging all members of the district community in a process that is founded on learning and performance improvement.  

I recognize this is a difficult time for Pierce College – there are many challenges that can only be met through the positive, well-intended engagement of all members of our community.  I ask that you work to provide a framework through which we address the threats to our district while providing a safe environment within which everyone can contribute.

Sincerely,

Tana L. Hasart, Ed.D.

President

Pierce College Puyallup

Mr. Hamry stated that both of the letters where received by the board the morning of the meeting and copies of the letters would be available upon request.

Mr. Hamry opened the meeting up for public comment, people were asked to speak in the order that their name appeared on the sign up sheet. (note: if a person submitted their letter/comments to the Board secretary and requested that their comments appear in full in the public record those comments have been added in their entirety.)

Beth Norman – Faculty member and President of the PCFT. There were many reactions to the second letter; faculty response was divided.  Due to time constraints, the second letter came from PCFT Executive Board.  The letter was based on input from public meetings, surveys, and open discussions. The first letter was seen by 95% of tenured faculty and the PCFT board felt that they had broad-based information when putting together the second letter. 

Regarding Standard 6 “Strengths and Challenges”: it is felt that there is an initial lack of communication on many issues. One of the examples is that after the November meeting with faculty it was stated that the meeting was not productive. It is her opinion that the comments made at that meeting are what have caused the issues and discussion to head in this direction.  The issues (although some have since been resolved) were because of an initial lack of communication and only after faculty raised the issues and asked questions did some of the necessary communication take place.

Other issues of communication issues are: 1) not being notified of a Puyallup hiring committee meeting until the day of the meeting last summer 2) the program review committee had many meetings and much work accomplished and now the committee has not met and no further action has taken this past year.

Ms. Norman stated that the college has very bright, intelligent, caring, dedicated faculty, staff, and administrators working together. These issues are not unique to Pierce College. It is imperative that the college defines what shared governance is. There is a broad feeling that we are working under a top-down business model and there is a level of frustration that committee work and individual work is not valued. One of the steps that need to happen is people need to know what is happening with their work, and that their work has been utilized. 

Ms. Norman would like to see a broad-based discussion regarding the definition of “Shared Governance” (not just the Board’s definition.) Maybe it would start and come up through the District Cabinet. 

Ms. Norman stated that “faculty” is the college. The college is about learning and education and that faculty are not just employees they are where the learning happens.  

Judy DeJardin – Division Chair of Social Science. Over the last two years she has seen improvement with regard to requests, input and feedback in her division.  The administrative responsiveness to feedback is opposite of the impression being given. The Federation's letter to the Board of Trustees stated that there was "insufficient opportunity for input from many of the affected faculty and division chairs" when the proposal to collapse the Business Division primarily into the Social Science Division was explored during Spring Quarter, 2006. She did have sufficient opportunity to give input during this exploration, which included two or three face-to-face conversations, as well as a phone call to her home to discuss the possibility.  Judy asked for an implementation plan so she could evaluate the impact on workload on the division assistant and herself.  Judy also offered data compiled by Tom Phelps; another affected Division Chair, and asked that it be factored into the discussion.  Soon afterward, it was announced that administration was withdrawing the collapse of the Business Division from the table as a possible plan to assist with the budgetary crisis.  Judy views this outcome as an example of administrative responsiveness to feedback from at least one affected Division Chair.  As a Division Chair, she believes her role is as a liaison between the Vice Presidential level of administration and faculty relative to issues centered on instruction, she reviewed the division agendas for the 2006-2007 academic year and found the following topics were discussed with a mandate to send feedback to administration, to Council for Learning and Student Success, to the Accreditation Steering Committee, or to the Instructional Administrators group:

Core Abilities Model, Program Viability, Common Course Numbering, FS Evening Schedule Start Time, Cascade Core Planning and Impact, Annual Schedule Planning with Coordinators, Budget, College in the High School, Design of Registration Forms regarding which intended majors should be listed, Incomplete grade processes, Standard 2 - Instruction

Ms. DeJardin believes that initial steps have been taken to improve shared governance and create more systematic evaluation and planning based on Standard 1 and Standard 6 Accreditation Self-Studies including the restructure of the College Cabinet and the change to singular Vice Presidential Leadership for CLASS and the Instructional Administrators Group. The Vice Presidents have asked for feedback from divisions and very carefully clarified and tracked that feedback in order to assist with decision making for the two groups.  These are potentially very positive changes; however, we are in an infancy stage at this point in time.  

 Ms. DeJardin asks the board to consider a full-scale evaluation of administration by the college community next spring as a means of ascertaining whether these initial steps lead us toward better sharing of information, gathering of input, responsiveness to feedback, and sharing of governance. 
Patsy Rammel – Exempt staff- Benefits Manager. Is a new member of cabinet and admires the cabinet leadership.  She thinks they are a very professional organization, she feels that the Chancellor and both Presidents always take responsibility when anything has gone wrong for the college community.  We need to charge ourselves that if our individual voices have not been heard we need to be talking to our supervisors and make sure our voices are heard. Feels that there is plenty of opportunity to join and serve on any committee that is of interest to our work group or us.

Ed Leitner – Faculty member and President Elect of PCFT. Provided and read the following letter to the board:

 June 12, 2007

Pierce College Board of Trustees:

Thank you for your efforts to understand the very serious concerns that the Pierce College Federation of Teachers (PCFT) is bringing to your attention.  I have served on the Executive Board of PCFT for eleven years, including four years as President.  The current issues are by far the gravest that PCFT and Pierce College have faced over this time period.  Additionally, as PCFT President Elect, I assure you that these issues will remain my highest priority until they are satisfactorily resolved.

Our concerns, and our commitment to work collegially with administration to solve them, were first brought to the attention of Chancellor Johnson and the Executive Team in a meeting more than one year ago.  At a second meeting this past November, our attempt to work together on these issues was abruptly ended by Chancellor Johnson.  Our disappointment at this action cannot be overstated.  

Additionally, these unresolved concerns have grown significantly in their extent and seriousness during the past year.  These systemic concerns are the principal reason why so many excellent Pierce employees have been leaving Pierce College and we fear this alarming trend will continue.

PCFT has decided that we must bring these concerns to your attention.  We are hopeful the Board of Trustees will take appropriate actions to help resolve these problems.  It is our purpose to help you understand their nature and extent.

PCFT is fully committed to resolve these problems.  We know that the future quality of the vital work performed by Pierce College is at stake.  We are obligated to do whatever is necessary to find solutions.  We thank you for your efforts to understand our concerns.

Sincerely,

Edward Leitner

PCFT President Elect

Tom Link – Faculty member. We need a definition of “shared governance”. There is a difference between shared decision-making and providing input. The faculty should provide input and should receive timely information regarding business decisions.  Faculty’s expertise is the teaching skills and curriculum development.

Lori Griffin – Faculty member. Provided and read the following letter:

13 June 2007

Dear Board of Trustees:

It is my understanding that the letters of apprehension from the faculty to the Board stem from the concern that faculty hasn’t had adequate venues to provide input and influence in the larger decisions at Pierce College. As my colleague mentioned earlier this morning, “…shared governance doesn’t mean that you always get what you want.”  

My experience has been such that my voice has been heard when I have raised concerns.   My ability to offer input regarding significant decision-making at the college has been high.  If I have had the desire to serve on a committee within the college, just by the show of interest, I have been permitted to serve.  When I have developed concerns, there have been more than ample opportunities for me to meet with individuals spanning from my division chair, up through the Executive Team.  

I understand that this opportunity doesn’t mean that every decision made regarding planning or moving forward will reflect my opinion—I don’t have the institutional “big picture” that one might need to make some of these larger resolutions. I know that I’m not privy to all of the “input” that has been given, or necessarily understand the “impact” that it may have in all areas of the institution. Our administration doesn’t hover over us in the way that we, as faculty, are permitted to shape and implement curriculum.  Likewise, I feel that I need to trust them in their respective areas that they are specialists in what they are doing and fully capable of evaluating input and forming choices that are best for our colleges.  

In light of our upcoming Accreditation visit, it seems to me that we need to be proud of what we are accomplishing at Pierce College and reflect on our many strengths and contribution to students—our most important missions.  

Sincerely,

Lori Griffin, Faculty

John Lucus  –Faculty member. Mr. Lucus recognizes that the letter was very jarring to people, especially because it names specific people. The PCFT letter was a year in coming; many of these issues were raised in a more oblique way through out the year. After a year of getting vague responses to the issues of Governance it was decided to take action and write the letter. There is now a sense of urgency because of the concern about the loss of quality personnel.  We can’t afford to have another year like this.  In Mr. Lucus’s opinion the main thing that needs to be dealt with is that people feel as though they are not valued.  He commented on Beth’s quote about the faculty being “the college”; John realizes the administration and staff are also “the college”. Mr. Lucus recognizes that it is a pretty tough letter and he stated that he helped write the letter and he doesn’t want to back away from it. If we don’t deal with these issues the college will be in a very serious situation, he feels the responses received about reviewing the committee structure and college cabinet reorganization will not solution these issues.

Cindy Wilson – Division Chair for Transitional Education and newly appointment member to the District Cabinet. Would like to provide historical perspective of the Transitional Education Division restructure.  Re-structuring began in Spring 2004 as a mandate to  basic skills and ESL.  Steve Wall asked Dr. Johnson the District Executive for Instruction to research the possible changes to the programs. Discussion with Vice Presidents, faculty coordinators, division chairs, faculty begin that spring and continued through 2004-2005. Based on information provided to Dr. Johnson, she gave immediate relief in the way of stipends for the faculty from district. Dr. Johnson continued to meet with all parties involved in the planning. It was decided that Pierce College needed a centralized voice much like the workforce model. Ms. Wilson was kept informed by Dr. Burns and it was determined that one division would be formed. In 2005 the transition began and after much discussion it was decided that the division would report to the Vice President of Extended Learning.  In regards to faculty leaving, Ms.Wilson would like to note that one of the faculty have returned and is now teaching for the college.  

Ms. Wilson reported that the transition has had a tremendous positive impact:  programs have had huge success and Pierce College has received state and national recognition for these programs. We are one of few colleges that have had significant growth. She is proud to be part of this organization.

Deb Gilchrist –Dean of District Libraries. Recognized that it is difficult to be a staff, faculty, or administrator. None of us will be right all of the time. If any of us were subjected to the level of scrutiny that we have put these leaders through none of us would be standing. She appreciates the ability to have open discussions and that the board has taken time to listen to all concerns. Is appreciative that the Board moved to an open meeting, not a closed meeting with PCFT executive board so that we all can take part in  “shared governance”. 

Ms. Gilchrist stated that she appreciates Beth saying, “Learning is at the heart of the institution.”  But we all have an important part of that.  Her hope is that we can move to productive discussion and work together. There is evidence in the self-study that there is a need for putting more systems and structures in place to help to close the loop on “how and why” decisions are made.  In closing, she appreciates the trust she has been given to do her job and offers that trust back to the Board.  

Bobi Foster-Grahler – Faculty member and Coordinator of Criminal Justice Program. Disagreed with how concerns were brought to the Board.  She sent a public email, to which she received 10 personal email responses, met with 7 people in person.  Appreciates the diversity at the college. She feels as though this is a great moment in Pierce College history:  we have the opportunity to look at issues collaboratively.  She has the trust (personally) to be able to perform her job and toward the administration to do their job.

Brian Benedetti – Director of Media Services and Interim Director of College Relations. Has been involved in the Cascade Core project since the beginning and has witnessed much communication and opportunity for input. There is many changes taking place and it is difficult. Administration has a difficult job trying to meet everyone’s needs. He sees Michele as direct, straightforward, open, honest, caring and displaying personal integrity. Sees all administration as being open and willing to own up to their mistakes. Feels that this administration under Michele’s leadership can move the college forward.

Pat Love – Former student of Chancellor Johnson, currently runs the Corrections Program.  Many faculty didn’t know what they were signing. There is difference between saying they want to get along better and stating specific allegations against the Chancellor and the administration.  She stays at Pierce College for two reasons:  1) the students, 2) the Administrative Team.  She sees them as powerful, smart people who know what is going on at the college, state, and national levels. 

Rosalie Pan – Faculty member. She supports PCFT and faculty to make this a better college. Believes we have hardworking faculty. Everyone needs to be part of making decisions for the good of the college. 

Eric Adkins – Graduating student. Many people in the room today have been a positive influence in his life. We have a good multicultural leadership program (MLI) and he would like Maritza to be able to stay involved with it. Feels that the program provides an important learning opportunity for many students.

Denise Hartley –Faculty member and  Coordinator of the English department. Noticed there are themes evolving. She put her name on the first letter, but doesn’t understand the second letter.  We’re all tired (faculty, staff, and administration) spending time and energy on things that are distracting. We need to be able to focus on what is important-students. Believes in shared governance so let’s define (shared governance) it and move on!

Vicki Scannell–Faculty member.  Agrees we need a definition for shared governance. Believes that not everyone has the same access to voice his or her concerns.  We need to work at making everyone feel safe and giving people space to voice their opinions.  This has been a long-time problem at the College and we are along way from resolution.

Mr. Hamry stated that he had received approximately twenty-five additional emails that he forwarded to board members. He also received several phone calls and four to five people approached him in person to express their concerns and opinions. Everyone has provided significant input. 

Mr. Hamry expressed his assurance that members of the Board serve because they all care about our community and our students.  Faculty is greatly valued and the board would never diminish the work of the faculty. The Board understands where the learning comes from; they witness it at the award ceremonies, in the tenure packets, and at graduation.  The board members read all of the tenure packets, look at the plans for the future, and marvel at the people coming in and the people who continue to work at the College. Please don’t feel as though you are “under-valued,” we hear everyone’s concerns and don’t intend to drop these issues. We will be sharing with you our plans for next steps.

Mr. Gaspard stated that the time spent here today has been quality time with many heartfelt statements. The Board recognizes all the work that happens at the college on behalf of students. That is what we are so proud of.  Has heard two themes today-people not feeling valued and a tough letter. Shared Governance is about valued staff and faculty. Board members have taken these letters very seriously and have spent countless hours going through the letters, emails, and information. 

Mr. Gaspard stated that when the second letter came to the board and research was done he was a little disappointed by the substance of the letter. He does give credit for people bringing forward the broader issue of how we communicate.  Communication is the responsibility of all.

Mr. Tsang reported that two years ago when he was the Board Chairman the Board researched “Shared Governance.”  The Board decided to implement a Policy Governance model and we are still in the beginning stages of implementation. They didn’t have to choose this route; we could have stayed with a traditional model of governance.   The Board believes good things will come from this model, however   it is still evolving. Mr. Tsang thanked everyone for his or her comments today.

Dr. Johnson stated that she is proud to work here today. The fact that people came here today and feel free to express their opinions, speaks to who we are as a college. Dr. Johnson expressed that it doesn’t feel good to get a letter with your name on it that says you don’t care about the faculty and your actions and attitude impede the collegial process. She took the comments to heart.  The administrative team and the Board members care about students and faculty.  We are a learning institution and are committed to students. Dr. Johnson greatly appreciates and understands what faculty do and asks for the same appreciation for what the administration does. They are working on behalf of faculty. 

Dr. Johnson stated that when the Executive Team and PCFT Executive board met last fall the conversation was misinterpreted. Ms. Yochum has addressed this issue in her letter that she read earlier. Dr. Johnson stated that continuing to meet with a small group didn’t reflect shared governance, it was feared that the conversations would move us toward negotiations and there is a specific place for that. 

Dr. Johnson stated that Ms. Norman has been asked and a formal letter will be sent to the new President of the PCFT expressing the interest of “Interest based negotiations.” 

Dr. Johnson believes a broad-based conversation on shared governance is important. We can start the conversation at the District Cabinet meeting and members can talk with constituents for feedback.

Dr. Johnson stated that these are difficult times, but not insurmountable times. We have cut $1 million from our budget in the last two years.  We are challenged with low enrollments as is our system and with our quality people we can pull through this.

We need to come together on behalf of students.  We listen – but must move to action.  We don’t have the luxury of time.  The Board and the administration need your trust.  Thank you for taking the risk and being here and saying what you needed to say.

Mr. Meyer stated that an “open door” isn’t as important as an “open mind.”  Three steps we need to take:

1) We need to define “shared governance”

2) How do we implement it?

3) How do we measure that it is working?

Mr. Meyer stated that we operate in a resource-constrained environment and we don’t want to be so process bound, we need to become outcome bound.

BOARD BUSINESS

Executive Session.

Under RCW 42.30.110, an executive session may be held for the purpose of receiving and evaluating complaints against or reviewing the qualifications of an applicant for public employment or reviewing the performance of a public employee; consulting with legal counsel regarding agency enforcement actions or actual or potential agency litigation; considering the sale or acquisition of real estate; reviewing professional negotiations; and/or reviewing recommendations relative to the award or denial of tenure or renewal or non-renewal of faculty contracts.

At 4:46 pm, Chair Dave Hamry announced, “The Board will now go into executive session to discuss personnel issues. The executive session will conclude in 30 minutes unless we announce that it’s being extended. No action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will be reconvened immediately after the executive session.”

At 5:10 pm, Chair Dave Hamry announced, “The executive session ended at 5:10 pm. The Board took no action during the executive session. The regular meeting is reconvened at 5:11 pm.

Activities Calendar

June 14
Pierce County Coordinating Council
7:30-9:00
Bates Technical College

June 15
Pierce College Graduation

2:30

Tacoma Dome

NEXT REGULAR

July 11, 2007 -Pierce College Puyallup

MEETING


ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 5:20 pm.

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


David K. Hamry, Board Chair
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